Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

20TH April  2011


MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 20th APRIL 2011 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  D. Ward:  


                           
B. Williams:   B Foster:  C.Coxhead: J.Huntman
Officer:
                           
Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk                                                

Members of the Public:    
12 members of the public

	39/11
	Apologies for absence:

None received


	40/11
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 

(Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2) - None



	41/11
(i)
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 
As a point of information Councillor Smillie, Chair, explained that this section of the meeting was the opportunity for the public to raise issues or concerns which they felt were important to the community. The remainder of the meeting was for Councillors to discuss Parish business and electors were invited to witness the proceedings but not to interject unless invited to do so by the Chair. 

A member of the public raised concerns regarding noise and nuisance by individuals using Westlake Park in the evenings and their vehicles causing parking issues in Pound Lane and the access road, beside Wilton’s Pet shop, up to the Park now that the evenings were getting lighter. The Parish Clerk was asked to raise the issue with Basildon Borough Council Parks Department, who were responsible for locking the park gates at night.
 

	(ii)

(iii)
	Residents asked if there was any validity in rumours that developers were purchasing greenbelt land to the rear of Chalvedon Hall. Councillor Smillie advised that he had received information stating that the land in question was already owned by Nottingham Council and had been purchased many years previously as part of their Pension Fund asset. The information that was currently available indicated that no planning application had been submitted to confirm the rumours. Councillor Blake, who was present at the meeting in his capacity as Essex Neighbourhood Watch Coordinator, stated that it was not Basildon Council policy to build on greenbelt land and that anyone can submit an application but it then had to receive planning approval. Unconfirmed reports stated that the farmland was leased for at least two more years and that the tied cottage, which went with the land, also had a two year lease. The Parish Council AGREED to investigate the claims as far as possible. 
Kevin Blake, Essex Neighbourhood Watch Coordinator, explained the purpose of the Neighbourhood Watch Scheme and how it could benefit the community at large. He understood there were a couple of street coordinators within the Parish but were needed to keep residents informed about crime in the area. Residents who were present stated that a meeting had been held some years previously but despite some residents coming forward nothing more was heard. Mr Blake understood residents concerns and stated he wanted to change this perception of disillusionment. The Parish Council AGREED to put out a leaflet with the Parish newsletter to give residents the opportunity to join the scheme.   


	42/11
	To agree the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 23rd March 2011. 

The minutes of the previous meeting were AGREED by all present as a true record and signed by the Chair. 

	43/11
(i)

(ii)
	Clerks report. 
Item 29/11(i) The area outside the shop was now tidy since the shopkeeper had returned from holiday. 

29/11 (ii) The Clerk had not received any update at the time of the meeting from Basildon Council, regarding the unsightly rubbish dumping in a field adjacent to Claremont , Burnt Mills Road.  However she would continue to liaise with Basildon Council’s Environmental Department on behalf of the Parish Council regarding this matter. 

Letter from Essex County Council advising that resurfacing works were to be undertaken from the A127 slip road to the junction of Burnt Mills Road during 2011. 
The Parish newsletter was ready for distribution and would be hand delivered to residents in the Parish. Copies were available to attendees. 


	44/11
	Parish Clerks Contract of employment – It was agreed by all present that this item would be deferred to the end of the meeting until all other business had been completed.


	45/11
	Financial Report – Financial position of the Parish Council from 23rd March to 20th April 2011.

Balance in Bank to 20th April 2011 - £13623.77
Cheques paid out since 23rd March 2011- £372.94
Basildon Council had paid 50% of the Parish precept for 2011/2012 in the sum of £6425.00, into the Parish account. The remaining 50% would be paid in October 2011, making  the total precept for the financial year, as previously reported,  £12,850



	46/11

	To review and comment on Planning Applications under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended

	(i)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00282/FULL

Construction of a detached garage with a games room within the roof space – The Old Rectory, School Lane, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet

There were no objections to this application. 



	(ii)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00252/FULL

Erection of single storey rear extension, and first floor rear extension - Sunset Cottage, 1 North Benfleet Hall Road, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet

There were no objections to the planning application. However Councillors commented that neighbours might raise objections regarding overlooking.  



	(iii)
	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00176/FULL

Conversion of bungalow to chalet house - 17 Bowers Court Drive, Bowers Gifford, Basildon Essex

There were no objections to the application, although, as with the previous application neighbours may raise objections in respect of overlooking. 



	(iv)

	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00340/FULL

Ground floor and first floor extensions incorporating raised roof ridge and front and rear dormers, to convert bungalow into chalet - 12 Una Road, Bowers Gifford, Basildon SS13 2HU.

There were no objections to application, although neighbours may raise objections in respect of being overlooked. 

It was AGREED by all present that the Council’s comments on each of the above planning applications would be passed on Basildon Council Planning Department as part of the decision making process. 

	47/11
	Village Fete and Children’s Party – To update the Council on the arrangements for the Village Fete to be held on 29th April 2011.

Arrangements were well on the way to being completed for, what was hoped to be a fun filled day on 29th April 2011 to celebrate the wedding of Prince William and Catherine Middleton.  The Parish Council was working with The Benbow Club to make it a successful community event with games, craft stalls and central arena displays. There had been extensive publicity via various types of media to ensure maximum coverage of the event.   

	48/11
	Bowers Bugle Spring Edition – To update on the distribution of the Spring edition of the Parish newsletter.
The 3rd edition of the Parish newsletter was now available and would be delivered by hand to all residents in the Parish. Local businesses had been approached to advertise in the newsletter to help reduce production costs.  

	49/11
	Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Council Meeting 2011/2012 – To advise on dates of each respective meeting and the differences between each meeting in the formal Council calendar.

	(i)

(ii)
	The Annual Parish Meeting to be held on 18th May 201, in The Benbow Club at 7.30 p.m. is an open meeting for electors to attend to ask questions of their Councillors or raise issues of concern and request an update. The Parish Meeting is called by the Chair or in some cases electors and is held within 14 days of the May elections.  
The Annual Council Meeting is the first meeting of the new Parish Council year and is a formal meeting where Parish Councillors are sworn in for the new year and a Chair and Vice –Chair are elected or re-elected for the forthcoming year. 


	50/11
	Basildon Borough Council Emergency Contingency Plan – 
The Scheme, coordinated by Basildon Council, was asking for volunteers from the electorate in an emergency. An example of an emergency was given as a major road traffic incident, or major flooding. The volunteers would help with giving basic assistance to those affected by the emergency.  However at the time of the meeting there was none of the expected information available as had been promised. However residents could go onto the Basildon Council website to register their interest. 

	44/11
	Parish Clerk’s Contract of employment 
The Parish clerk was asked to leave the meeting whilst Councillors discussed the completion of her six month probationary period and the continuation of her employment as the Parish Clerk on a permanent basis. 

The outcome of the discussions was that Councillors confirmed, to the Clerk, that the probationary period had been completed satisfactorily and that the position of Parish clerk would now continue on a permanent basis.   

	51/11
	Date of next meeting:

	(i)
	Annual Parish meeting 18th May 2011 – The Benbow Club 7.30 p.m.

	(ii)
	Parish Council Annual Meeting 25th May – The Benbow Club, 7.30 p.m.
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